



STAFF REPORT

HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION MEETING DATE: 06/27/12

DEPARTMENT: PLANNING

ITEM DESCRIPTION: For possible action regarding revisions to the city of Las Vegas History timeline posted on the city of Las Vegas official website, All Wards.

BACKGROUND

- 04/25/12 Historic Preservation Commissioner Vice-Chair Stoldal requested that an item regarding the accuracy of the Las Vegas History timeline as posted on the city of Las Vegas website be placed on the May 23, 2012 HPC agenda.
- 05/23/12 Historic Preservation Commission Chair Dorothy Wright requested an item regarding suggested revisions to the Las Vegas History timeline as posted on the city of Las Vegas website be placed on the June 27, 2012 meeting agenda.

ANALYSIS

Per chapter 19.10.150 HD-O HISTORIC DESIGNATION OVERLAY DISTRICT of the city of Las Vegas Unified Development Code, Section G.7.:

G. Historic Preservation Commission - Powers, Etc.

The powers, duties and activities of the HPC include the following:

7. Developing and participating in public information activities in order to increase public awareness of the value of historic preservation.

Per the Historic Properties & neighborhoods Preservation Plan Element (as revised August 4, 2010), Objective 2 and Policy 2.2:

OBJECTIVE 2: Encourage community participation in the preservation planning process to achieve public understanding and support of preservation concepts and the value of cultural resources to the community.

POLICY 2.2: That the city promotes public education of historic preservation by distribution of information through media releases, publications, and events.

Staff is seeking comments from commissioners regarding the attached suggested revisions submitted by commissioners regarding the language for the Las Vegas History timeline.

STAFF RECOMMENDATION

Take appropriate action.

BACKUP DOCUMENTS

- Las Vegas History timeline as posted on the city of Las Vegas website, <http://www.lasvegasnevada.gov/factsstatistics/history.htm>.
- Comments submitted by Commissioners White and Millman.



I Want To...

- [Apply for](#) ▶
- [Check Status of](#) ▶
- [Find](#) ▶
- [Pay](#) ▶
- [Register or Subscribe](#) ▶
- [Relocate](#) ▶
- [Request Help with](#) ▶
- [Schedule](#) ▶
- [Watch](#) ▶

About Us

- [City Government](#) ▶
- [Elections](#) ▶
- [Facts and Statistics](#) ▶
- [Laws and Codes](#) ▶
- [Publications](#) ▶



History

Paleo-Indians first visited the Las Vegas valley hundreds of years ago. They lived as nomads, traveling and camping in different locations. These people left behind petroglyphs that help us tell our early history.

10,000 Years Ago

A young scout named Rafael Rivera is the first person of European ancestry to look upon the valley. His discovery of a valley with abundant wild grasses growing and a plentiful water supply reduces the journey by several days. The valley is named Las Vegas, Spanish for "The Meadows."

1829

Members of the Mormon Church choose Las Vegas as the site to build a fort halfway between Salt Lake City and Los Angeles, where they would travel to gather supplies. The remainder of the [Mormon Fort](#) can still be seen at the intersection of Las Vegas Boulevard and Washington Avenue. The fort was abandoned several years later.

1855

The discovery of minerals, including precious metals, leads to the beginning of the mining industry.

Late 1800's

Las Vegas is founded as a city on May 15, 1905, when 110 acres of land situated between Stewart Avenue on the north, Garces Avenue to the south, Main Street to the west, and 5th Street (Las Vegas Boulevard) to the east, are auctioned off.

Anasazi Indians move into southern Nevada and live along the Muddy and Virgin rivers. The "Lost City" are ruins of the Anasazi community that can be found in Overton, Nevada, northwest of Las Vegas. The Paiute people also explored the Las Vegas area.

2,000 Years Ago

John C. Fremont arrived in Las Vegas and kept a journal describing two springs he found. These writings were very popular and lured many individuals to the area.

1844

Nevada is admitted into the union as the 36th state. This day is recognized annually as a state holiday.

1864

The State Land Act of 1885 offers sections of land at \$1.25 per acre. Farmers move in and agriculture becomes the dominant industry for the next 20 years.

1885



The completion of the main railway, linking Southern California with Salt Lake City, establishes Las Vegas as a railroad town. The availability of water makes Las Vegas an ideal refueling point and rest stop.

Early 1900s

Related Links

- [Centennial Celebration](#)
- [Historic Preservation Commission](#)



Freight Wagon on Fremont Street

Las Vegas is incorporated on June 1, 1911. On that day, voters in the unincorporated township of Las Vegas went to the polls and voted on the issue of incorporation. The results? 168 in favor of incorporation and 57 opposed. The population stands at 800. Clark County has a population of 3,321. [Las Vegas Age front page - June 3, 1911](#)

Divorce laws are liberalized in the State of Nevada, making residency easier to attain. A "quickie" divorce can be attained after six weeks of residency. These short-term residents stay at "dude ranches" which are the forerunners of the sprawling Strip hotels.

Beginning in 1931, the construction of Hoover Dam brings an influx of construction workers which starts a population boom and gives the Valley's economy, which was in the grips of the Great Depression, a needed boost.

While gambling took place illegally for many years, it was officially legalized in March 1931 by the state legislature.



Las Vegas' population has grown to 8,422. The outbreak of World War II brings the defense industry to the valley. The isolated location, along with plentiful water and inexpensive energy, makes Las Vegas an ideal site for military and defense related industries. The site for Nellis Air Force Base is located in the northeast, and the Basic Management Complex, providers of raw materials, is located in the southeastern suburb of Henderson. The defense industry continues to employ a significant number of valley residents.

1905

1909

The Nevada Legislature creates Clark County on July 1, 1909. The new county was named after William Clark, who brought the railroad to southern Nevada. Las Vegas became the county seat. Prior to the formation of Clark County, southern Nevada was part of Lincoln County.

1911

1930

Las Vegas grows to a population of 5,165.

1931

[Hoover Dam](#) is complete. At 726 feet high and more than 1,200 feet long when built, it was the tallest dam in the world. President Franklin D. Roosevelt spoke at the dam's dedication.



1935

1940's

In 1944, the city of Las Vegas begins to operate council / manager form of government. Previous to this date, the city was operated as a "commission" form of government.

The first atomic bomb is detonated at the [Nevada Test Site](#)  north of Las Vegas. People flocked to watch the tests until the limited Test Ban Treaty of 1963 required that nuclear tests be moved underground. Moulin Rouge, Las Vegas' first racially integrated hotel, opens its doors

Topless Showgirls debut on the Strip with "Minsky's Follies."

Las Vegas encompasses 25 square miles and has a population of 64,405. Las Vegas has more than 22 percent of Nevada's total population on less than .02 percent of the State's land. At the same time, Clark County has a population of 127,016.

Elvis Presley opens at the International Hotel, now known as the Las Vegas Hilton.

Las Vegas economy remains strong and the population increases to 164,674. Clark County, meanwhile, grows to a population of 463,087.

Contributing to the population growth is a 4 percent annual increase in hotel rooms and a 9.18 percent annual increase in jobs

The US Census reports the population of Las Vegas is 478,434 over a land area of 113 square miles. There are over 500 churches and synagogues, 799 acres of parks, 7 television stations, and 12 radio stations (4 AM and 8FM). Las Vegas is the largest metropolitan city in the U.S. that was founded in 20th century.

The Las Vegas City Council grows from four wards to six. A vote of the people in 1999 approved an advisory ballot question allowing this change.

1945

Following World War II, lavishly decorated resort hotels and gambling casinos offering top-name entertainment come into existence. Tourism and entertainment took over as the largest employer in the valley.

1951

1955

1956

The city of Las Vegas annexes one square mile of land, its first such addition since incorporation 45 years earlier.

1957

1959

"Welcome to Fabulous Las Vegas" sign is created by Betty Willis.

The Nevada State Legislature creates the Nevada Gaming Commission.

1960

1960's

During the 1960s, a phenomenon led by Howard Hughes, occurs in Las Vegas. Corporations are building and/or buying hotel/casino properties. They have the capital necessary and the profitability makes entrance into the casino industry extremely attractive. Gambling becomes "gaming" and starts the transition into legitimate business.

1969

1970-1980

Corporations continue to invest in the hotel/casino industry. Gaming becomes a legitimate business and some properties have stock traded on the market.

1980

1980's

Starting in the mid 1980s, a period of unprecedented growth begins. Annual population increases averaging nearly 7 percent causes the city's population to almost double between 1985 and 1995, increasing from 186,380 to 368,360, a 97.6 percent increase. That is equivalent to building a city larger than Reno in 10 years! At the same time, Clark County's population increases from 562,280 to 1,036,180, an increase of 84.3 percent.

1993

The Dunes Hotel is imploded.

1990's

1995

The [Fremont Street Experience](#)  opens. The \$70-million canopy above Fremont Street provides visitors with spectacular light and sound show.

2000

The [Las Vegas Springs Preserve](#) , a cultural and historical experience just miles from downtown Las Vegas opens to the public. The 180-acre national historic site is commonly referred to as the "birthplace of Las Vegas."

June 2007

The Smith Center for the Performing Arts , which is located on the 61-acre mixed-use urban community Symphony Park, celebrated its groundbreaking with a bell ringing.



May 26, 2009

Demolition begins to make way for a new [City Hall](#) and mixed-use office project in downtown Las Vegas, creating more than 13,000 jobs and providing more than \$4 billion in investment.

Feb. 2, 2010

The new City Hall, located at 495 S. Main

The city of Las Vegas celebrated its 100th birthday on May 15, 2005. The events celebrated the May 15, 1905 auction in which 110 acres of downtown Las Vegas laid the foundation for the city we know today. The celebration began on December 31, 2004, and lasted throughout 2005.

For more information, visit the [Centennial Web site](#) .

2005



The three-block area known as the [Fremont East Entertainment District](#) opens. As part of its downtown revitalization efforts, the city's Redevelopment Agency contributed funds to this renovation in an effort to attract additional non-gaming nightclubs, cocktail lounges and entertainment hotspots to the area.

August 2007



The city celebrates the designation of Las Vegas Boulevard, from Washington Avenue to Sahara Avenue, as a National Scenic Byway with a neon sign lighting ceremony.

November 2009

The [National Museum of Organized Crime and Law Enforcement](#)  opens inside in a former federal courthouse turned post office located at 300 Stewart Ave.

Feb. 14, 2012

Street, opens for business in downtown Las Vegas, leaving the previous City Hall available for development by Zappos.com



Feb. 27, 2012

Sources:

City of Las Vegas
Clark County
Las Vegas Convention and Visitors Authority
State of Nevada
U.S. Census Bureau
Las Vegas Age - June 3, 1911
Ainley, Thomas "Taj" Jr. and Gabaldon, Judy
Dixon. *Las Vegas: The Fabulous First Century*. Arcadia Publishing, 2003.
Moehring, Eugene P. and Green, Michael S.
Las Vegas: A Centennial History. University of Nevada Press, 2005.
Land, Barbara and Land, Myrick. *A Short History of Las Vegas*. University of Nevada Press, 2004.
Peters, Jonathan Ph.D. *Springs In The Desert: A Kid's History Of Las Vegas*. Stephens Press, 2007.

External Link

Courtney Mooney

From: claytee.white@unlv.edu
Sent: Tuesday, May 29, 2012 9:35 AM
To: Courtney Mooney
Subject: LV History Timeline

Good morning Courtney,

I think 4 of the pivotal events that were not included on the timeline are:

1955 - Moulin Rouge opening - photographs and newspaper articles

March 1960 - Integration of the Strip - headline of the RJ newspaper on March 26, 1960.

1971 - Consent Decree that mandated 12% of Strip positions to blacks (I have a copy of the decree)

1972 - Welfare Rights march on the Strip - newspaper and a book on the subject - *Storming Caesars Palace: How Black Mothers Fought Their Own War on Poverty* by Annelise Orleck

There are many more events that I would like to discuss and corrections so I vote for a committee.

Have a fantastic week,
Claytee

Claytee D. White, Director
Oral History Research Center at UNLV
University Libraries
4505 Maryland Parkway
Las Vegas, NV 89154-7010
TEL (702) 895-2222
FAX (702) 895-2253

Comments regarding city of Las Vegas history timeline webpage, submitted by Commissioner Millman, 5/23/12:

1. 10,000 years ago: evidence of man in southern Nevada 12,000 years ago, better to say 10-13 K ago. It's confusing as text talks of LV Valley and first visits hundreds of years ago. I'd leave that out.
2. 1829: No evidence that Rivera is first and most evidence suggests he was not and traveled through Jean-Goodsprings. He shouldn't be credited with discovery; it is possible but not proven. Better to substitute Armijo and commercial trail of 1829-1831 finding variant of OSP through LV Valley.
3. 1844: Fremont's report didn't lure many people to the area; to the west, yes, but to the LV Valley, no. It was a guide for LDS to follow.
4. 1855: Fort not abandoned several years later but mostly by 1857, 2 years after founding.
5. 1885: Ranchers rather than farmers and "dominant industry" is strong for the few scattered ranches. The photo by the 1885 line is 20th century; it should be replaced with something from Stewart of Kiel Ranch.
6. 1905: might add "by railroad company" after "are auctioned off." Photo for 1905 is labeled Fremont St; it is actually 1st St.
7. 1911: I wouldn't call dude ranches "forerunners of the sprawling Strip hotels."
8. 1931: LV not entirely in "grips of Great depression." Gambling was re-legalized in 1931 not legalized. The photo between 1931 and the 1940s is from the 1950s and should be replaced.
9. 1940s: Henderson didn't exist when BMI located. It was named in 1943.
10. 1955: There should be a space between text for atomic and for Moulin Rouge, more directly connecting it to the date 1955.
11. 1945: Odd date to pick. El Ranch Vegas in 1941 and Last Frontier in 1942 predate. Flamingo finished in 1946.
12. 1960s: Difficult to explain in a sentence but Hughes led the way for corporation which don't really build and buy legally until the early 1970s.